


APPEALS PANEL NO. 2
TUESDAY 10 NOVEMBER 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Geddes and Rutherford (Substitute for Councillor Harid) 
1. APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR

Consideration was given to the role of Chairman of the Appeals Panel 2 for the 2009/10 municipal year.

RESOLVED – That Councillor Geddes be elected as Chairman of the Appeals Panel 2 for the 2009/10 municipal year.

Councillor Geddes thereupon took the Chair.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were apologies for absence from Councillors Harid and Graham.
3.
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

4.
COMPLAINT AGAINST REVENUES AND BENEFITS SERVICES
Consideration was given to a complaint against Revenues and Benefits Services.
The panel invited the appellant to present her complaint for consideration.  
The appellant advised that between December 2006 and July 2008 the tenant lived in the property, and had a joint tenancy, with her partner.  During this time rent was paid direct to the appellant.  In July 2008 the tenant rang the appellant confirming that her partner had been put into prison and asked that the tenancy be changed to her sole name.  The tenant advised the Housing Benefits section who, due to a change in the law, began making the payments direct to the tenant.  The appellant advised that all was well until December 2008 when a payment was overdue.  The appellant rang the tenant who advised that Housing Benefit had not been paid due to the Christmas break.  The tenant explained that she had been out of the country from December 2008 until May 2009 but on her return had spoken with the tenant about the erratic payments being made.  The tenant insisted she was up to date with payments.  The appellant advised that after that date the tenant did not answer any further telephone calls from her.  The appellant advised the Housing Benefits service that the rent was 8+ weeks in arrears and was advised that payments would be sent direct to the appellant.  Two weeks later the appellant rang the Housing Benefits section and was advised that the tenant had been contacted and requested proof that she was not in arrears, and that the tenant had one month to prove she was not in arrears.  As she had not had access to the property for some time, the appellant put a letter through the tenant’s door stating that she was intending to carry out a landlord’s inspection.  She visited the property one three occasions but the tenant was not present.  One evening the tenant rang the appellant and was abusive and shouting that she was not in arrears and the appellant put the phone down.  Some thirty minutes later the appellant’s representative rang the tenant in an attempt to sort out the situation.  The tenant agreed to meet the appellant on the following Saturday at 4:30.  When the appellant arrived at the property it was obvious that the tenant had left the property.  As the appellant had lost her spare key she could not gain access.  She returned the following day and managed to open the lock without the key.  She found the tenant’s keys inside the property, but there was no furniture in the property.
The appellant then received a letter from Benefits Officer, Paul Ripley, who advised that the decision to make payments direct to the appellant had been overturned and that payments would be made direct to the tenant.  The appellant went to the Housing Benefits office on the Monday morning and spoke with a member of staff in the Customer Contact Centre who advised that the situation was probably under investigation.  At that point the appellant advised the officer that the tenant had left the property.  The officer suggested the appellant should take copies of her bank statements to prove how the payments were being made.  The officer tried to speak with Mr Ripley who works from home, but she was unable to contact him but advised that she would request him to contact the appellant.  By that time the first payment had already been made to the tenant.  The appellant explained that under the Shorthold Tenants Agreement one month’s notice was required from the tenant before leaving the property.  

David Blake (Benefits Team Leader) wrote to the appellant and although the appellant did not reply she spoke at length to Mr Blake who advised the appellant that the payment had already been paid to the tenant and could not be paid again to the appellant.  The appellant advised that she found this unsatisfactory as there had been no proof from the tenant that payments were up to date, but that she had provided a signed statement that she was not in arrears with payments.  
A Member asked whether there was any form of record kept regarding the payments of rent.  The appellant advised that she had given the tenant a paying in book and that payments were made into her bank.  When the appellant went to the Customer Contact Centre she was advised by Ms Edwards (Benefits Officer) to provide a letter stating how much the payments were in arrears.  The following day Miss Edwards advised the appellant that she no longer needed to provide the information as the payment had been made to the appellant.  
The appellant explained that Mr Ripley did not ring her back to explain how he had reached his decision.  The appellant’s representative advised that the phone is a business line but that a message could have been left asking the appellant to contact the caller.  When the appellant queried this with the Housing Benefits section she was advised that Mr Ripley had rang twice but not left a message.  The appellant had telephoned Elaine Turner (Benefits Manager) in response to a letter advising dates and times of calls made to the appellant.  
A Member asked whether the Housing Benefits section had been advised that the number was a business line as it could lead to confusion over the accuracy of the number when the call was connected to a business answering machine.  The appellant advised that she had supplied the number on correspondence to the Council but had not specifically advised that it was a business number.  The appellant had advised the Housing Benefits section that she would not be available until after 2:00 on 27 July 2009 but according to the letter from Ms Turner a call was made at 5:32 that afternoon.
At a Member’s request the appellant confirmed that there had been no problem with payments until the new lease in July 2008.  The Member asked why some payments appeared as two payments.  The appellant advised that she was out of the country when the changes were made and that previously payments had been made to the appellant monthly.
A Member asked how the appellant knew the tenant had left the property when she visited to carry out the inspection.  The appellant advised that when she arrived there were no curtains and all the furniture had been removed.  The appellant advised that she had visited the property five times over a short period and believed that the tenant was in but did not come to the door.  When the appellant spoke with the tenant about the inspection visit there was no mention of the tenant leaving the property.  The appellant believed the tenant had planned to leave as she had arranged a new property to move into, but she had given no notice and was obliged to give one month’s notice.  The appellant’s representative advised there was also some damage to the front door where he suspected someone had broken in previously.  

A Member asked whether a tenant’s bond had been paid.  The appellant confirmed that it had.  

A Member asked what proof had been requested from the tenant and the appellant regarding the arrears.  The appellant advised that she had been asked for bank statements and that the tenant had supplied a signed statement stating that there were no arrears.  The appellant was then advised that she did not need to submit bank statements and that a letter had been sent to her advising her of the decision.  The appellant did not receive the letter so she requested a copy which arrived the day following day, and the original the day after.  
A Member asked whether she had had any contact with the new landlord.  She confirmed that she had not.  

The appellant confirmed that the tenant had left the property on 24 July 2009. However, in the letter from the Director of Corporate Services the list of key events shows that the tenant submitted anew claim for Housing Benefit on 21 July 2009.  The appellant advised that she had visited the property as arranged on 25 July and found the property empty.
The Chair summed up the appellant’s complaint as follows:

1) that the appellant believed that Mr Ripley’s dealing of the case was done in a negative manner as the appellant was given no opportunity to prove the payments were in arrears and there should have been further investigation before more payments were to the tenant prior to her submitting a new claim
2) that because the tenant had not submitted one month’s notice the actual date of her leaving the property should be taken as 21 August 2009.

The appellant agreed with the summing up 

The Chair asked what the appellant would wish as a result of the hearing.  The appellant confirmed that she was looking for reimbursement of some of the rent she believed she had lost.

The Chair thanked the appellant and her representative for attending and advised that a letter confirming the Board’s decision, and what steps she could take should she disagree with the decision, would be forwarded to her as soon as possible.

The appellant and her representative left the hearing.

The Board invited Mrs Turner and Mr Blake into the hearing.  

A Member asked whether it was legally necessary for the tenant to apply for Housing Benefit solely in her own name after her partner had left the property.  Ms Turner advised that under the new regulations it was.  
A Member asked why the appellant had not been asked for proof of payments to prove the payments were in arrears, and the tenant had only to submit a signed statement stating as proof that there were no arrears.

Mrs Turner advised that the Housing Benefits services err on the side of the landlord when there is a dispute and therefore benefits were suspended until proof that payments were up to date was provided.  In the meantime, the tenant had written a statement that there had been a misunderstanding and she was not in arrears.  The tenant then submitted a new claim.

Mrs Turner further advised that under case law the onus is on the landlord to alert the Housing Benefits section of arrears and provide proof.  Payments would then be suspended and the situation investigated.  

A Member asked what date the tenant had given of her intention to leave the property.  Mrs Turner advised that the tenant had advised her intention to move on 27 July 2009.  

A Member believed that there had been a problem with communication between the home worker and staff in the office, as the officer in the Customer Contact Centre could not contact Mr Ripley nor gain information as to why he had reached his decision to continue making payments to the tenant.  Mrs Turner advised that home workers do not necessarily work standard hours and that the home worker would be contacted and a request to contact the appellant made.  

There was confusion over the date on the original letter from Mr Blake to the appellant and the copy sent out later.  Mrs Turner explained that the system automatically inserts the current date when a letter is generated.

A Member asked what date the tenant had made the new claim for Housing Benefit.  Mrs Turner advised that the tenant had requested a home visit for 17 July 2009 but had actually visited the Civic Centre on 21 July 2009 to complete the paperwork.  She advised that although they knew the tenant intended to leave the property the authority has no responsibility to notify the landlord; that was a matter between the landlord and tenant.  She believed the tenant had notified the appellant.  

A member queried why the appellant appeared not to have been given the opportunity to prove the tenant was in arrears with her payments.  Mrs Turner explained that payments of Housing Benefit were suspended and were to be changed so payments would be made directly to the appellant, and the appellant was asked to submit bank statements.  Then the tenant submitted a new Housing Benefit claim and a signed statement that there were no arrears on the property she was leaving.  The matter was not pursued further due to the new claim made by the tenant.  
A copy of the tenancy agreement was circulated indicating that rent was paid one month in advance.  

As there was some confusion in reconciling the dates of the tenancy Mrs Turner explained how payments of Housing Benefits were calculated.  Mrs Turner advised that payments to tenants were paid either weekly or two weekly; payments to landlords were paid four weekly.
Mrs Turner explained that the two payments being queried were for 13 July 2009 and 27 July 2009.  She further explained how payments were made under the BACS system and advised that as the payment for 13 July 2009 had been made the tenant was not 8+ weeks in actual arrears.  
A Member asked what measures had been taken to contact the appellant to obtain proof of arrears.  Mrs Turner advised that the Home Worker, Mr Ripley, had tried to contact the appellant on three separate occasions and had left a message on the answerphone.  Telephone records only indicated calls that connected and not those where the caller had hung up before the answerphone had connected.  The records indicated that one call was made on 27 July 2009 at 17:32.  Mr Ripley had hung up before the other two calls had connected.  The following day, Ms Edwards, contacted the appellant.  

A Member asked whether a compensation payment would be appropriate as indicated by the case study in the evidence pack.  Mrs Turner advised that when the Corporate Complaint form was received the matter was discussed and as the tenant had been making all necessary payments it was felt that, for the reasons outlined to the appellant, a compensation payment was not appropriate.  
A Member asked whether the decision made by Mr Ripley was recorded anywhere.  Mrs Turner advised that Mr Ripley confirmed his decision to make payments directly to the tenant in a letter dated 13 July 2009,  A subsequent letter, dated 17 July 2009, advised the appellant that payments had been suspended awaiting further information.  Following that letter the tenant made a new claim for Housing Benefit and the investigation, and payment, was stopped.  
Members considered the information provided in the schedule of payments submitted by the appellant and agreed that the actual arrears were only one month and one week when the last payment was made in May 2009.  

Mrs Turner confirmed there had been no problems or queries prior to the tenant’s new claim for Housing Benefit.  She further confirmed that the authority had no responsibility for payment in lieu of notice.  

Mrs Turner advised that as a result of the problems that had arisen over the issue, procedures had been amended to prevent similar potential problems in the future.  

A Member asked whether there had been any negligence on the part of the authority.  Mrs Turner confirmed that there had been no negligence but that procedures had been amended to ensure complicated decisions were made by managers rather than Assessment Officers.  Mrs Turner advised the practice of Assessment Officers dealing with a whole claim usually worked well.
Panel thanked the officers for their input.  They then left the hearing.

After consideration of the information provided prior to and during the hearing the Panel made the following decision.

RESOLVED – That the appeal be dismissed for the following reasons:

· Under the new Local Housing Allowance, in order for Housing Benefit to be paid directly to the landlord, the calculated arrears have to be 8+ weeks of actual arrears
· As rent was paid one month in advance when the appellant’s letter was written on 8 July 2009 the tenant was only one month and one week in actual arrears.  Therefore if the officer had intervened on 9 July 2009 when the letter was received the decision would have been that there was no liability on the authority to make the payment direct to the appellant as the landlord because the payments were not 8+ weeks in actual arrears under the new Local Housing Allowance
· When determination to interrupt payment was investigated by officers on 21 July 2009 a new claim had already been made by the tenant.  The tenant had signed a statement saying there were no arrears on the tenancy.  Under the new Local Housing Allowance, there would still be no liability on the authority for payment to be made to the appellant as the landlord because actual arrears of 8+ weeks would not have occurred until 28 July 2009.  Therefore, no change to the payments would have been made
· As Housing Benefits payment is based on actual liability it is not the responsibility of the authority to pay rent in lieu of notice
· The Arbitration Panel have been advised that minor changes have been made to their procedures that will avoid any future potential difficulties where cross over in claims occur
· While the Arbitration Panel were sympathetic to the appellant’s complaint the evidence had been considered carefully and the Panel believe that the circumstances of the complaint occurred due to changes in legislation overlapping the claim and counter claim of arrears.  Therefore the Arbitration Panel found no evidence of negligence on the part of the officers concerned.

(The meeting ended at 12:50pm)

